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Mr. Raymond Sapoen, Minister of Education, Chairman; Distinguished Ministers and Heads of Delegations; Delegates; Secretary of the Secretariat for Integral Development; Colleagues;       Ladies and gentlemen.

It truly is a pleasure, as well as an honor, for me to address you on behalf of the Organization of American States in my own country, Suriname, and my own city, Paramaribo.  I have no doubt that over the past two days, beyond your discussions; you have had the opportunity to experience something of the rich cultural, linguistic, and gastronomic diversity of this unique place – where our roots are in Africa, in Asia, in Europe, and in the Americas.  

Congratulations to the President of Suriname on hosting this meeting and to Minister Sapoen and his team for the excellent arrangements and the cooperation received.

Congratulations to the outgoing Executive Committee on Education led by the Minister of Education of Ecuador, Gloria Vidal.

Education plays a key role in sustaining democracy and in preparing our young leaders of tomorrow.  It is an investment in the future of a country and must be a significant part of any development strategy.  When we speak of education, we are speaking of development, of prosperity, of security, of stability and most of all, of opportunity. Education prepares our young people for employment, of course, yet equally important, it prepares them for life.   

Young people need to be nurtured and given the skills and knowledge to become meaningful contributors to peace, stability and prosperity, they must become responsible and committed citizens.

This is why so many speak so eloquently of a quality education for all, which surely must continue to be a key goal of our societies.  Yet it is not enough to speak about the importance of education.  If our region – the Americas – is to thrive in the globalized context of the 21st century, we need to take important steps NOW to improve educational quality.  Schools are enormously complex institutions, and real change involves commitment, effort and political will from everyone involved – policy makers, teachers and their professional associations, school principals, students, families, and whole communities.

We therefore need to urge governments and all other stakeholders, like the business community, to invest continuously and more in education.  You as policy makers have an enormous responsibility to design policies that promote those changes in a sustainable, and hopefully a consensual way. 

This is why the topic of your meeting these past two days has been so critically important.  We know intuitively that teachers make a difference.  There is a growing body of evidence that teachers are the most important factor in student learning over which schools have control.  So providing the right conditions, the right preparation and ongoing professional development, the right incentives and above all, the right support for teachers is a fundamental aspect of improving educational outcomes for our students and hence, for our societies.

But vision, mandates and plans alone will not do the job.  While they are critically important, ultimately we need institutional capacity and financial resources to make it happen.

Given the need for long-range planning in education, some of you spoke of the importance of negotiating a social pact for education, particularly during an electoral campaign, to ensure that whatever the outcome, the commitment to support education will be guaranteed. This is a fascinating and, hopefully, effective response to the tendency in our countries to change education policy every time we change elected officials, to the detriment of the real stakeholders in the educational enterprise, the children, their families, and our societies as a whole.  

As an international organization, one of the OAS’ most important roles is to promote the exchange of experiences, good practices, and even practices that were found not to be so good.  The mechanisms to do this include high-level meetings such as this one, innovative encounters such as Virtual Educa, and networks such as the Inter-American Teacher Education Network, ITEN.  An excellent model for such exchange is what we call horizontal cooperation, when experts in one country who have implemented a particular policy or practice successfully provide technical assistance to colleagues in other countries who wish to do something similar.  We have been working for some time with this model, providing small amounts of financial support for technical assistance missions between countries in sectors including labor, social development, education for democratic citizenship, and culture.  

Another key role of the OAS is to help position topics on the political agenda of the region.  For example we and our partners have helped raise the visibility of the topic of Early Childhood Education and Care in the region, and we will continue to emphasize the critical role of the earliest experiences that a child has in his or her future development and thus, in a society’s future development.  

The OAS will continue supporting these efforts and I want to thank those Member States and Observer States that have supported the OAS Education portfolio of projects.  But we need more.

Given the guidance you have provided yesterday and today, and given the tools we already have available, I can say that we also will work with you to ensure that the need to strengthen teaching and to review policies that affect the teaching profession attains more visibility on the broader political agenda.  The Declaration of Paramaribo will be an invaluable resource in this effort.

I want to congratulate the new Chair of the Inter-American Committee on Education, Minister Sapoen, and the other members. I thank you for your willingness to serve in these capacities and I assure you that the OAS General Secretariat will provide you with all the support you require as you take up this role over the next two years.

I hope that this meeting has met your expectations, that the remainder of your stay in Suriname is pleasant, and that you return safely to your homes.  Thank you very much.

THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY GENERAL HANDS OVER FLAGS TO MINISTER RAYMOND SAPOEN.
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